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April 25, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips 
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

On November 16, 2012, the King County Council enacted Ordinance 17457, establishing a pilot Voluntary Separation Program for 2012 and 2013 to incent the voluntary separation of retirement-eligible employees. The program was expected to provide cost savings and minimize the number of employees subject to a reduction in force.

The ordinance required the Human Resources Division to report on the total number of retirement-eligible employees by agency who participated in the pilot program; to assess whether the Voluntary Separation Program minimized reductions in force, resulted in efficiencies, or resulted in cost savings; and, to provide a recommendation as to whether the Voluntary Separation Program should be extended. The enclosed report fulfills those requirements and provides additional information that was used in creating a recommendation.

In partnership with agencies and the Office of Performance Strategy and Budget, the Human Resources Division did a comprehensive evaluation of the program. The following are some of the high-level findings: 
· A total of 27 reductions in force were avoided, 10 in 2012 and 17 in 2013, with an additional 53 positions remaining vacant to achieve on-going cost savings.
· By filling positions at either a lower range or a lower step, or by eliminating vacated positions, the County’s conservative net savings estimate is $1,000,000. 
· Additional savings or benefits were noted by agencies including: the ability to better align resources and work programs with agency priorities and initiatives, the opportunity to create critically needed positions, and increased productivity and flexibility. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]As King County strives to become the best run government in the country – and in light of on-going budget shortfalls – we will continue to need to use creative, flexible tools like the Voluntary Separation Program to manage our workforce. Further, we must continue to look at best practices locally and throughout the country to identify opportunities to manage costs while still recruiting, developing, and retaining a talented workforce – all key goals within the King County Strategic Plan.  

Based on the aforementioned results of the program, the Human Resources Division recommends the extension of the program, which would allow this cost-saving tool to be used throughout County agencies for 2014-2016.  The enclosed ordinance, if enacted, would enable the Executive Branch to extend the pilot Voluntary Separation Program to provide an incentive for retirement-eligible career service employees to voluntarily separate from County employment. The proposed ordinance differs from Ordinance 17457 in that it:

· Makes explicit criteria the Executive considered when approving agency participation;
· Increases the incentive payment to $16,200 because that sum is the current maximum monetary exposure for unemployment that would be paid to a laid off employee by the County (the 2012 and 2013 $15,000 incentive payment was based upon the same premise);
· Revises the incentive payment rate to prorate the $16,200 payment for part-time employees to reflect the County’s monetary exposure for unemployment that would be paid to the part-time employee; and
· Revises the provision that participating employees will not seek reemployment with the County in any position, including any temporary position.

Preparation of the enclosed report and cover letter required approximately 45 hours of staff time at a cost of approximately $3,015.


Thank you for your review of the enclosed report and your consideration of this important legislation.  If you have questions, please contact Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Human Resources Director, at 206-477-3274. 

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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